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    LONGCAST 
    
20 July 18 – Ngapona Assn Lunch at Pt Chevalier RSA 

21 July 18 – HMNZS Ngapona Assn – Formal Dinner, Pt Chevalier RSA 

17 August 18 - Ngapona Assn Lunch at Henderson RSA 

18  August 18 – Navy Club AGM at Remuera Club 

12 August 18 – HMNZS Ngapona  Assn AGM at Pt Chevalier RSA 

29 September 18 – Comms Assn AGM - Birkenhead RSA commencing at 
1100 

5 – 7 October 18 – RNZN Cooks  & Stewards Reunion, Birkenhead RSA 
 

 
Hi Folks 
 
BAE TO BUILD NINE FRIGATES FOR THE RAN 
The $35 billion contract is a key building block in the Federal Government's defence 
industry plan, which Malcolm Turnbull says will form a "truly sovereign national 
Australian shipbuilding industry" ensuring the country's security and prosperity. 
BAE Systems offered up a fleet of brand new warships (new as in, these warships 
haven't even been built anywhere else, yet) to beat out designs from Spanish and Italian 
shipbuilders to secure the contract.  
The Type 26 global combat ships boast two electric motors and a gas turbine that can 
power the 8,800-tonne, 150-metre-long frigate along at a top speed of over 27 knots. Its 
weaponry includes torpedos, missiles, a vertical launch system and some fairly high-
tech radar and sonar sensors. It also comes with one MH60 Romeo helicopter and a 
mission bay for an unmanned system or additional helicopter. It can accommodate up to 
180 crew. 
ASC Shipbuilding, which is owned by the Australian Government, will become a 
subsidiary of BAE during the build. Its shipyard in the Adelaide suburb of Osborne will 
be the hub once production starts in 2020. 
The Hunter class frigates are expected to enter service in the late 2020s and will 
eventually replace the current Anzac class frigates, which have been in service since 
1996. At the end of the building program Australia will resume complete ownership of 
ASC Shipbuilding, meaning intellectual property of the Australian type 26 will be 
retained by the Commonwealth. 



 
 

 
 
RNZN COOKS AND STEWARDS REUNION 
The reunion will be held on 5 - 7 October 18 at the Quality Hotel, Parnell and the 
Birkenhead RSA. Partners, wives, husbands welcome. Detailed programme to follow. 
Contact: Margaret Mitchell 027 604 4571; Facebook - join Cooks and Stewards Reunion 
Group. 
 
HMNZS OTAGO &  ALL SHIPS REUNION 
HMNZS OTAGO Association 2019 Reunion, including All Ships, to be held at 
Birkenhead RSA, Auckland on Saturday 6 April 2019. Note this is a one day event.  
Program will be along lines of 1500 Muster; 1600 Otago AGM; 1700 Pre-dinner drinks; 
1800 Buffet dinner; Pipe down on completion.  
Details to be further promulgated in Claymore Newsletter and www.hmnzsotago.org 
 
 
DID YOU KNOW? 
On 1st July 1946 Commanding Officers were appointed in the main centres with the 
intention of reinstating the Volunteer Reserve Divisions. This began the process of 
resurrecting the RNZNVR on a peacetime footing. 
Headquarters, Joint Forces New Zealand was established at Trentham. Command of all 
RNZN units passed to the Maritime Component Commander under the overall 
command of Commander Joint Forces New Zealand (COMJFNZ). Consequently, the 
operational post of Maritime Commander, that had succeeded the former Commodore 
Auckland (COMAUCK) and Naval Officer-in-Charge Auckland (NOCA), was abolished. 
 

http://www.hmnzsotago.org/�


                                   
A NAVAL CAREER IN THE EYES OF COLIN ROSS - Pt. 35 
 
CANTERBURY departed Devonport at the beginning of the colder weather in NZ and 
was good to be heading north to a warmer climate.  The first day was full of the usual 
leaving harbour drills and from then on it was various exercises to get everyone up to 
speed for the expected RIMPAC requirements. 
 
We stopped off and fuelled at Pago Pago which I was starting to feel was almost a 
second home with the number of times I had been here to fuel.  We left Pago Pago and 
were to join up with the Australian Navy ships also going to RIMPAC. 
 
The day we expected to join them the ocean was clear, no ships.  The CO decided they 
must have been around behind the island we were just transitioning past so flew the 
Wasp off to go round and check behind the Island.  Just after the Wasp departed we 
altered course and unfortunately by the time the Wasp came around from behind the 
island CANTERBURY was some distance away and the pilot realised that he currently 
didn’t have enough fuel to regain the ship.  As you can imagine this created a huge 
furore and as soon as he informed the ship we reversed course and increased power 
steaming back towards him. 
 
The ship at the same time prepared for a crash on deck because of the fuel situation 
and we all realised it was going to be touch and go as to whether we recovered the 
Wasp safely or perhaps even had to rescue the ditched helicopter and pilot.  As the ship 
was prepared for crash on deck the MEO was required in HQ1. 
 
I was quickly down to the MCR and we came up to full power.  The guys below were 
really good with an extra water tender closing up in the boiler room and the boiler Petty 
Officer controlling the power increase really well.  As a result of the rate that we 
achieved full power we were able to recover the helicopter and pilot intact.  The  
Helicopter flamed out as it touched down. 
 
Needless to say the pilot was a bit shaken and absolutely furious at the CO for altering 
course away whilst he was in the air.  Things settled down and we came down in power 
to resume our normal passage speed and course.  The CO piped down to the MCR his 
thanks for our efforts and in achieving the required power to recover the helicopter 
successfully, his thanks I broadcast over the machinery intercom. 
 
However on going up to HQ1 I was soundly bullocked by the MEO whom reckoned we 
had achieved full power too quickly.  I was not impressed and took it on the chin just 
stating as far as I was concerned we had achieved it within the required parameters and 
then left to go and have a shower.  I was really a bit up tight over this but after a quiet 
beer in the mess with the other messmates all was well. 
 
The next morning as I went to our usual 0700 meeting, the MEO again voiced his 
criticism of the night before.  This really peeved me off and I replied to him that if he 



ever tried to steam one of these vessels in accordance with all the Books of Reference 
he would never leave the wall. 
 
After the meeting I went straight to the Ships Office and asked for an RNZN 717, 
Termination of Service form.  I filled it out and put my resignation date in as 31 March 
1985, which was just over my twenty-year mark.  As you can imagine this did not go 
down well, as most people knew what had happened over the previous twelve hours. 
 
I guess I should clarify this situation a little.  It had always been my intention to resign in 
the later part of the trip as I have previously stated I was not particularly happy being 
posted to CANTERBURY and the reasons surrounding it so had made the decision to 
pull up stumps and try something different, however the preceding issue had just blown 
my resolve out of the water, hence the early notice. 
 
Bearing in mind all this had happened in the first two weeks of the deployment it did not 
augur well for the remainder of the trip.  We settled down for the rest of the steam up to 
Hawaii having successfully rendezvoused with the Aussies.  This of course meant that 
being in company with other ships meant that we could carry out all sorts of fleet 
training. 
 
Another one of the issues that arose as part of this was the timing of machinery 
breakdown exercises.  The department had to meet a number of required evolutions 
each month, breakdown exercises were also important for advancement training of 
personnel in the branch.   
 
Each week there was a planning meeting and I had tried to get the timing to be changed 
from 0600-0700 to early afternoon.  One of the reasons was I was having extremely 
long days.  With these exercises it meant I was up at 0530 to carry out the breakdown 
exercises, then after a full day's work and engineering rounds, which were always 
traditionally done during the First Dog watch 1600-1800, then after a shower there was 
always a meeting at 1900 to check feed water expenditure and any orders required to 
go in the Night Order Book. 
 
So effectively my day ran from 0530 – 1930 or later, this of course excludes any shakes 
during the night with any problems requiring my attention during the silent hours.  So my 
efforts to change the time came to nothing and we were allocated 0600-0700. 
 
I effectively had to bite the bullet, so to speak.  Therefore I was less than impressed on 
more than one occasion when arriving in the MCR and requesting permission from the 
bridge to start our machinery breakdowns and being informed we would have to wait 
until they finished the current serial.  On one occasion I was still waiting at 0630 for 
permission so cancelled our serial.  Again I was taken to task by the MEO probably 
quite rightly, however I felt that the bridge should have to deal with our breakdowns as 
part of their current serial as well, in action more than one thing happens at a time.  
Again I lost and this seemed to be the way of the world at that time. 
 



It will be recalled that earlier the issue of Naval Staff insisting that Warrant Officers had 
their own mess had created an issue on WELLINGTON and although we had fought to 
remain in the Upper CPO’s Mess we had been directed that we would have a separate 
mess.  This was a fact on CANTERBURY and three Warrant Officers were messed just 
aft of the gun bay.  In an early part of the trip we were informed that a PO was being 
promoted and to fit him into a CPO’s Mess it would require one of the CPO’s to be 
shifted to the WO’s Mess. 
 
As I pointed out to the 1st Lieutenant we had been directed to have our own mess by 
Naval Staff, and although we had made approaches to Naval Staff about we were 
happy to remain in a mess with CPO’s they had insisted that we be messed separately 
and therefore I didn’t see that having a CPO in our mess was an option.  I had nothing 
against it in principle but sometimes I felt you need to make a stand.  This was a 
situation created outside our control and therefore should be rectified in some other 
way.  As a result the CPO stayed where he was and I think the new promotion to chief 
stayed in the PO’s mess. 
 
I certainly don’t believe I won too many points with this stance but felt there was a 
principle involved.  It was not the only time I had to discuss issues with the 1st 
Lieutenant during the trip.   
 
So after what seemed like a long drag we finally arrived in Pearl Harbour.  It was a 
really busy place and if I recall correctly there were upwards of fifty ships to take part in 
the exercise.  This was also the last time the RNZN was involved until TE KAHA 
became the first RNZN ship to take part again about 2012.  The reasons for this will 
become apparent later in the trip. 
 
We were alongside for I think four or five days.  In this time there were a series of 
briefings about the exercise, but the Engineering Department did the usual things of 
required maintenance and training plus some well-earned shore leave to renew 
acquaintances with members of other Navies over the requisite beers. 
 
During this time I lent two PO’s to the Canadian Navy.  They were having trouble with 
condenseritis.  They were sent over to experience the methods of testing and packing 
condenser tubes.  As I said to them I hoped it would be the only time they experienced 
this type of problem.  After two days I went over to see how they were getting on. On 
descending into the engine room I was meet by a young rating that wanted to know if I 
wanted a beer.  They had a great barrel full of ice and beer can, as it was only 0800 I 
declined and as I said to their Chief Tiff I was not surprised they were having issues as I 
doubted anyone could see straight enough to identify the actual tube leak.  However 
they were happy.  
 
To be continued 
    
 
 



 
Take care 

Jerry Payne 
Editor@ngapona.org.nz 
021 486 013 
Editor 
HMNZS Ngapona Assn Inc 
"There are good ships, and there are wood ships, the ships that sail the sea."  
"But the best ships are friendships, and may they always be." 
 
(To be removed from this email list please reply to this email with "Unsubscribe" in the subject line.) 
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